[image: image1.png]I[F[L[A]




IFLA SECTION LIBRARIES FOR CHILDREN AND YOUNG ADULTS

CHAIR’S REPORT January-July 2015

THE SECTION

Membership

Status July 2015: 102 members (+3)

Standing Committee

· 20 members as elected and co-opted in 2015. 3 Corresponding Members.

· Chair: Viviana Quiñones, Secretary: Kirsten Boelt. Both reelected in Singapore. Both ending their 2nd term as SC members in August 2015 (elections for new Chair and Secretary are to be conducted in Cape Town).

Treasurer: Viviana Quiñones, reappointed in Singapore.

Information Coordinator: Ulla Pötsonen, appointed in Singapore.

Meetings 

· SC Mid-year meeting 2015 in Brasov (Romania), March 25-29, 6 SC members, one invited guest and several observers attended.

· SC Mid-year meeting 2016 will be held in Oslo (Norway).

Division III

V. Quiñones participated in Skype meetings. The division has organized a session for Cape Town, “Libraries working for development through information access: realizing the Lyon Declaration” including a presentation on libraries for children.

Promotion

SC members promoted the section in their country and other countries. For example, 

· U. Pötsönen presented the section’s work Sister Libraries at BOBCATSS conference in Brno, Czech Republic, in January, then at Finnish Library Associations bi-annual conference in June.

· V. Quiñones was invited to give three papers at the Asian Festival of Children’s Content in Singapore in June; she presented the Section’s work.

Communication

· The section’s Facebook www.facebook.com/IFLACYA went from1300 followers in December 2014 to 1600 in July. 

· Two Newsletters (see Publications)

· News items published in the section’s webpages and through the Mailing list.

· A Letter from the Chair to section’s members who have agreed to be contacted was sent in April.

PROJECTS AND ACTIVITIES

Sister Libraries for Children and Young Adults’ reading

· Reminder: Project launched in November 2009, cf http://www.ifla.org/libraries-for-children-and-ya/projects; has become a permanent programme. Funded by PC from 2010 to 2013; funded in 2014 par Fagforbundet, Norway with 2419,40 €. 

Programme coordinator: Ulla Pötsönen

· Funded by Fagforbundet in 2015. A report was sent in June.

· 88 libraries participating from 36 countries (+7 since Dec 2014). 49 libraries involved in pairings. The List of Participants is constantly updated, as the Google Docs file with complete contacts. 

· A letter was sent to all participants in March, in English, French and Spanish; a welcome letter and advice to all new participants; frequent correspondence with many ; FB posts and blog posts. Presentations in Czech Republic, Finland and Singapore. Contacts with NAPLE.

· Ongoing evaluation, with Carolynn Rankin: a questionnaire was sent in June, focusing on professional growth and benefits through the Programme. The outcomes of this survey will be presented at session 215 in Cape Town.

· Plans for 2nd semester 2015 and for the future are ongoing.

The World through Picture Books

Publication of the new edition in March 2015 (see Publications), with 13 new country selections and a new introduction including ideas to use the catalogue and the exhibition. The catalogue presents now around 500 books published in 37 languages; all book reviews are published bilingually in the original language and English. 

The two updated sets of the exhibition are available for loan, without charge except insurance and transportation, from the National Libraries of Japan and of France.

The set in Japan was exhibited at Iwate Prefectural Library (Morioka City, Japan) from 28 Jan to 17 Feb 2015 and at Gosford City Library (New South Wales, Australia) from 4 to 26 Mar 2015.

A presentation of the new edition and the exhibition circulation will be done at session 215 in Cape Town by the project coordinator, Annie Everall.

It is agreed and hoped for that new country selections be added. New selections will be published online only, but designed exactly as the selections in the 2015 catalogue, thanks to the designer’s generosity.

Partnership with ALMA (Astrid Lindgren Memorial Award)

The Section nominates outstanding reading promotion programmes every year. One of our three nominees in 2014 was awarded the prize: Praesa (South-Africa). Our News item was promoted to IFLA home page. As V. Quiñones could not attend the ceremony, GB member Inga Lunden represented IFLA at the ceremony, together with Ingrid Källström.

Nominations for 2015 were sent: Read! Norway and Friends of African Village Libraries (US-Burkina Faso-Ghana).


Statement Social Media @ the library

A final draft was written, to be discussed in Cape Town then published in our website.

Support of Lyon Declaration

The Brief prepared by the Section in support of Lyon Declaration was published on IFLA Libraries and Development website, in the sub-page of Publications, and also on the Section News page. The Brief explains how libraries for children and young adults are supporting development by providing access to information and includes examples and recommendations.

Child sensitive accountability and the post-2015 agenda

The Section responded to IFLA request for our opinion as to whether IFLA should sign this paper – the paper argues that, as it’s today’s children and young people who will live the future set by the post-2015 agenda, they should be enabled to engage in public and social accountability mechanisms to make the government's agenda effective, relevant and responsive to their needs and concerns.

UNESCO Education Report 2016 

Following a request from IFLA, the Section responded to the consultation to help develop this report, with a text on the importance of young people’s libraries for education.

New edition of Guidelines for Library Services for Children

Midyear meeting and Skype meetings allowed the working group to make progress. The Standard Development Proposal Form was submitted in early June and was approved by the Professional Committee, in consultation with the Committee on Standards. Both included recommendations and suggestions to be taken into account. 

Session 215 in Cape Town includes a workshop for consultation, to which several IFLA sections have been invited. An application for funding for this project will be submitted to IFLA in October 2015 (funding for 2016). The new Guidelines must be finished before the end of 2016. Depending on the progress made, a session in Columbus will present the final draft or else it will be a final consultation.

Project manager: Carolynn Rankin.

New Best Practices

This project intends to install an ongoing, easily managed system to select, store and give access to innovative best practices in young people’s libraries. It is associated to the new Guidelines project, to which it will be a complement. An application for funding for this project will be submitted to IFLA in October 2015 (funding for 2016).

Project manager: Ulla Pötsönen.

Collaboration with ALA and LIASA on Cape Town Book Project

In response to ALA request, the section has collaborated with ALA International Relations Committee, Africa Subcommittee, and LIASA on a project for children’s book donation in Cape Town. Our contribution focused on the terms and principles of the project: inclusion of books locally produced and in South African languages.

Celebration of the section’s 60th anniversary

PC authorized expenses up to 300€ in Administrative Funds, including payment of a section’s postcard to be gifted at the celebration in session 215 in Cape Town. The Swedish Library Association generously gave the section 500€ for catering services.

PUBLICATIONS

· The World through Picture Books: Expanded 2nd edition was published as an IFLA Professional Report n°136 in March 2015. This publication is accessible without charge. Printed copies are sold at 35€ + 16€ postage. 18 copies were sold by August 6th 2015.

· SCL Newsletter– editor Ulla Pötsönen. One issue was published in January: “Creating content in libraries with young users” http://www.ifla.org/node/9315 This is the first issue published as a collection of on-line articles, with a Table of contents giving access to all. This new way of publishing the Newsletter was highly appreciated, as HQ remarked, and articles were promoted to IFLA home page.

Another issue was published in June: "MakerSpaces - more than just 3D printers" http://www.ifla.org/node/9632 

· News and other publications on IFLA site, the section’s mailing list, the Sister Libraries blog.

· A postcard of the section was published in July, designed and printed by the Russian State Library for Young Adults.

CONFERENCES: WLIC CAPE TOWN 2015

Selection of proposals, session design, call for translations for three sessions:

· Open session: 

Session 076 Dynamic partnerships for access, development and transformation in libraries for young people - Libraries for Children and Young Adults (SI)

· Open session: 

Session 130 Libraries working for development through information access: realizing the Lyon Declaration - Division III Sections

· Off-site session at Cape Town Central Library: 

Session 162 Dynamic African Libraries for Young People: Showcasing Best Practices to Inspire Us All - Section Libraries for Children and Young Adults

· Open session: 

Session 215 Dynamic Libraries for Young People: Celebrating the 60th Anniversary of the Section, Working Internationally Now for Stronger Libraries

CONFERENCES: WLIC COLUMBUS 2016

· Our proposal for a satellite conference in San José and Santa Clara (San Francisco Bay, California),“Child and youth reading in the transition to a digital culture: emerging perspectives on the role of libraries” has been accepted.

· One session in Columbus is to be focused on new Guidelines.

Viviana Quiñones, Chair, August 2015


